#### **EAST LUTON AREA BOARD**

## MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 14<sup>TH</sup> JULY2016 AT 7.30PM

Present: Councillors Baker, Chapman, Chowdhury, M. Dolling, M. J. Dolling,

Keens, Moles, Rivers and J. Taylor

#### 1. ELECTON OF CHAIR (REF 1)

**Resolved:** That in the absence of the Chair Councillor Chapman be elected Chair for this meeting only.

#### 2. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was received on behalf of Councillor Skepelhorn (Chair) for this meeting.

## 3. MINUTES (REF: 2.1)

**Resolved:** That the minutes of the meetings held on 14<sup>th</sup> March 2016 and 19<sup>th</sup> May 2016 be taken as read, agreed as a correct record and Chair be authorised to signed them.

#### 4. FEEDBACK FROM WARD FORUMS (REF 4)

#### **CRAWLEY - COUNCILLOR J TAYLOR**

- Developments at Napier Park and Gateway
- Pavement Parking
- Airport parking
- Haulage business operating from a domestic property at 83 Ketton Close

### **ROUND GREEN - COUNCILLOR RIVERS**

- Street cleansing weed killing
- Bags taken out waste bins and left on the street
- The selling of second hand cars on the highways

### STOPSLEY - COUNCILLOR M. J. DOLLING

- · Parking issues
- Travellers

#### WIGMORE - COUNCILLOR CHAPMAN

- North Herts meeting next week
- Closure of Raynham Way Community Centre
- Parking in Raynham Way

**Resolved:** That the above issues be noted and passed to the relevant Council Departments to follow up.

## 5. POLICE AND PUBLIC QUESTIONS (REF: 5)

In response to the clearing of blocked drains in the underpass near Someries Junior School the issue will be reported to the relevant department for action.

In response to parking enforcement on double yellow lines particularly around corners (Telscombe Way, Stocking Stone Road and St Martin's Avenue) the council were the enforcement body responsible and the issue to be passed to the relevant department for action.

Councillor Chowdhury advised that illegally parked vehicles could be reported on (01582 548523) and the traffic wardens would respond and ticket that area.

In response to reporting complaints regarding overgrown trees in a council tenants garden. Such complaints can be emailed to the Area Board Support Officer to pass onto the Anti Social Behaviour Officers.

**Resolved:** That the above issues be noted and referred to the relevant department to action.

## 6. PETITION – RESIDENTS PARKING SCHEME – GREEN OAKS LUTON (REF: 6.1)

A representative from Highways presented the report (Ref 6.1) a petition signed by 22 residents of Green Oaks regarding parking problems from residents of Birchen Grove parking in the cul-de-sac, and parking obstructions from vehicles blocking the entrance to the garages and from vehicles parked on the junction of Birchen Grove which obstructed the view along Birchen Grove.

Green Oaks is a small cul-de-sac containing only 24 properties situated off of Birchen Grove where there are no parking restrictions.

Residents parking schemes are normally introduced where residents experience difficulty parking due to other drivers, especially commuters who park on the street. Parking schemes usually operate Monday to Saturday during the day and do not guarantee space for residents as any resident with a vehicle can purchase a parking permit as well as purchase a carers and visitor permits.

The council receives a number of requests for parking restrictions and does not have the resources or finances to deal with all these immediately. A request list is maintained and the request added to the list. Residents will be consulted on a resident parking scheme and waiting restrictions at the junction of Birchen Grove and across the garage entrance.

Towards the end of the financial year all outstanding requests are reviewed and prioritised and those of the highest priority are included in the next year's work programme subject to the budget provision.

In response to when the work would be carried out due to emergency services being unable to access the cul-de-sac. The request would be implement in the next financial year 2017-18.

In response to whether a quick win of yellow lines placed on the corner of Green Oaks. The placing of yellows lines on the corner of junctions was a quicker process that could be actioned within 3 months if there were no objections.

**Resolved:** (i) That receipt of the report (Ref 6.1) be noted.

- (ii) That an item to consult residents regarding a residents parking scheme and waiting restrictions be added to the request list for a future programme of works.
- (iii) That Officers look into introducing yellow lines on the corner of Green Oaks.
- (iv) That the Service Director, Public Realm advises the petitioners of the outcome.

# 7. PETITION – PARKING RESTRICTIONS – RAYNHAM WAY AREA LUTON (REF: 6.2)

The Highways Officer presented the report (Ref 6.2) a petition signed by 89 residents experiencing parking problems in Raynham Way area.

Waiting restrictions for the area were advertised in March 2016 following complaints regarding obstructive parking at the junctions in Raynham Way and Barford Rise.

A number of objections were received and the timing of the advertisement overlapped with canvassing locally requesting investigation into parking problems in the area. The original complaint regarded obstructive parking at junctions especially close to Wigmore Lane. The objections and petition show residents concerned about the amount of non-resident parking within the area. The waiting restrictions were put on hold and an in-depth consultation is planned for winter 2016-17.

The Board requested Officers look into the possibility of extending the consultation to include: Raynham Way estate and Vauxhall Park for a residents parking scheme/parking restrictions with time limited spans that only apply to part of the estate and for this to be included in the autumn programme of works.

**Resolved:** (i) That the report (Ref 6.2) be noted.

- (ii) That the Board requests the Service Director, Public Realm to extend the consultation planned for the winter 2016/17 on parking in Raynham Way estate to Vauxhall Park for a resident parking scheme/restriction zone with time limited spans that only apply to part of the estate.
- (iii) That the Service Director, Public Realm advises the petitioners of the outcome.

## 8. PETITION – TRAFFIC CALMING – RICHMOND HILL LUTON (REF: 6.3)

The Highways Officer presented the report (Ref 6.3) a petition signed by 14 residents of Richmond Hill which requested the installation of speed humps in Richmond Hill following concerns about the speed of traffic at school arrival and departure times.

Guidance recommends that average speeds in a 20mph speed limit should be less than 24mph.

A speed survey was carried out in May 2016 which show the average speed was 24mph and the 85 percentile (speed at which 85% of the traffic was travelling at or under) was 30mph.

Checks carried out on the injury accident database found no accidents in the last five years (2011 to 2015.

Resolved: (i) That the report (Ref 6.3) be noted.

- (ii) That the signing of the 20mph zone be improved and a further speed survey be carried out.
- (iii) That the Service Director, Public Realm advise the petitioners of the outcome.

# 9. YOU SAID WE'RE DOING – NEIGHBOURHOOD GOVERNANCE REPORT (REF: 7)

The Area Support Officer presented the report (Ref 7).

The following updates were made:

- Applications for the participatory budgeting process opened last week for the £133k made available for organisations, community groups and individuals for projects across Luton. Outlined below are the following priorities and themes for projects.
  - Supporting safe, strong and cohesive communities
  - o Improving health and wellbeing
  - Enhancing skills and education
- A series of decision day events for residents to vote for projects in their neighbourhoods will take place in October

 The Neighbourhood governance report provides an outline and updates on other projects which took place in the East of Luton throughout the summer.

Resolved: That the report (Ref 7) be noted.

## 10. LUTON CLINICAL COMMISSIONING GROUP (REF: 8)

Dr Uzma Sarwar and Claire Saunders gave the following updates:

- Implementation of the Luton Urgent and Emergency Care Strategy – Luton CCG is in partnership with Bedfordshire CCG, to procure the current 111 service and GP out-of-hours service to provide an integrated urgent care service which meets Luton's needs for urgent care. The service will also provide patients' at the point at point of contacting the 111 service the right person to speak to regarding their issue.
- The CCG is committed to providing urgent appointments for patients assessed as 'needing to see a doctor urgently' which means making sure they can be booked into an appointment slot at a Luton based Urgent Primary Care Centre when required. The CCG is dedicated to ensure that this continues and taking action to provide face to face urgent healthcare where necessary. This service is due to start from 1<sup>st</sup> April 2017 to provide urgent care needs in the evening and at weekends.
- Alternative provider medical services (APMS) GP Contracts the 60 day consultation period for the smaller APMS practices at the Moakes Medical Centre, Whipperley Medical Centre and Sundon Park Health Centre ended on 6<sup>th</sup> May 2016. The 90 day consultation for the Town Centre GP surgery and walk-in centre closed on 4<sup>th</sup> July 2016.
- Four consultation sessions were held in April 2016 at the four practices affected and two consultation sessions were in the council chamber at the Town Hall in May 2015 where discussions took place on the proposals affecting the Town Centre GP Surgery and Walk-in Centre.
- The number of responses received for each of the patient and resident surveys were:
  - Whipperley Medical Centre 115 total
  - Sundon Park Health Centre 361 total
  - Moakes Medical Centre 172 total
  - Town Centre GP Surgery 81 total
  - And 13 responses were received to the stakeholders survey

### • The next steps:

- Independent reports had been drawn up for each practice based on the analysis of the survey results
- NHS England and the CCG reviewed the information at the Primary Care Joint Commissioning Committee (PCJCC) held on 9<sup>th</sup> June

- The recommendations from the PCJCC will go to NHS England Primary Care Board for final agreement and sign off. At this stage the recommendations are confidential and cannot be discussed before NHS England have agreed them.
- All patients at each of the practices received a letter in June informing them of the decision and what will happen next. The delay in reporting the recommendations was due to the NHS Primary Care Board not meeting until early July.
- Luton CCG Chief Officer Role Carol Hill has now retired from the CCG and replaced with Colin Thompson who joined on 31<sup>st</sup> May as the new Accountable Officer seconded from Aylesbury Vale CCG where he held the post of Chief Operating Officer.
- Luton CCG Annual Report Was published on 10<sup>th</sup> June 2016 and includes performance details measured against key objectives and financial planning.
- Changes to the Executive Team Alison Ryan seconded from Hertfordshire CCG Partnership Foundation joined Luton CCG on 25 April 2015 to cover the Director of Operations Portfolio during the absence of John Webster.
- The Luton CCG's Annual Meeting to be held on 6<sup>th</sup> September 2016

**Resolved:** That the above updates from Luton CCG be noted.

## 11. ITEM FOR THE NEXT BOARD MEETING (REF 9)

• Legal advice on pavement parking and enforcement powers to hand.

## 12. DATE OF NEXT MEETING (REF 10)

**Resolved:** That the date of the next meeting is 31<sup>st</sup> October 2016.

(Note: The Meeting ended at 8.50 p.m.)